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Commodity Credit Corporation, USDA § 1412.61 

zero share on a contract may be ac-
cepted as evidence of a cash lease be-
tween the owner or landlord and ten-
ant, as applicable, as determined by 
CCC. Such signature or signatures, if 
entered on the contract to satisfy the 
requirement of furnishing a written 
lease, must be entered on the contract 
no later than as prescribed in § 1412.41. 

(c) When base acres are leased on a 
share basis, neither the landlord nor 
the tenant will receive 100 percent of 
the contract payment for the farm. 

(d) CCC will approve a contract for 
enrollment and approve the division of 
payment when all of the following 
apply: 

(1) The landlords, tenants, and share-
croppers sign the contract and agree to 
the payment shares shown on the con-
tract; 

(2) CCC determines that the interests 
of tenants and sharecroppers are being 
protected; and 

(3) CCC determines that the payment 
shares shown on the contract do not 
circumvent either the provisions of 
this part or the provisions of part 1400 
of this chapter. 

(e) For the 2008 crop year only: 
(1) A lease will be considered to be a 

cash lease if the lease provides for only 
a guaranteed cash payment for a speci-
fied amount or a fixed quantity of the 
crop (for example, cash, pounds, or 
bushels per acre). 

(2) If a lease contains provisions that 
require the payment of rent on the 
basis of the amount of crop produced or 
the proceeds derived from the crop, or 
the interest such producer would have 
had if the crop had been produced, or 
combination thereof, such agreement 
will be considered to be a share lease. 

(3) If a lease provides for the greater 
of a determinable guaranteed amount 
or determinable share of the crop or 
crop proceeds, such agreement will be 
considered a share lease. 

(4) If the lease is a cash lease, the 
landlord is not eligible for direct or 
counter-cyclical payments. The leasing 
of grazing or haying privileges is not 
considered cash leasing. 

(f) For the 2009 through 2012 crop 
years: 

(1) A lease will be considered to be a 
cash lease if the lease provides for only 
a guaranteed cash payment for a speci-

fied amount, or a fixed quantity of the 
crop (for example, cash, pounds, or 
bushels per acre). 

(2) If a lease contains provisions that 
require the payment of rent on the 
basis of the amount of crop produced or 
the proceeds derived from the crop, or 
the interest such producer would have 
had if the crop had been produced, or 
combination thereof, such agreement 
will be considered to be a share lease. 

(3) If a lease provides for the greater 
of a determinable guaranteed amount 
or determinable share of the crop or 
crop proceeds, such agreement will be 
considered a cash lease. 

(4) If the lease is a cash lease, the 
landlord is not eligible for direct, 
counter-cyclical, or ACRE program 
payments. The leasing of grazing or 
haying privileges is not considered 
cash leasing. 

§ 1412.55 Provisions relating to ten-
ants and sharecroppers. 

(a) Neither direct nor counter-cycli-
cal nor ACRE program payments will 
be made by CCC if: 

(1) The landlord or operator has 
adopted a scheme or device for the pur-
pose of depriving any tenant or share-
cropper of the payments to which such 
person would otherwise be entitled 
under the program. If any of such con-
ditions occur or are discovered after 
payments have been made, all or any 
such part of the payments as the State 
committee may determine must be re-
funded to CCC; or 

(2) The landlord terminated a lease in 
violation of state law as determined by 
a state court. 

(b) [Reserved] 

Subpart F—Contract Violations 
and Reduction in Payments 

§ 1412.61 Contract violations. 

(a) Except as provided in paragraph 
(b) of this section, violations of con-
tract requirements will result in the 
termination of the contract. Upon such 
termination, all producers subject to 
the contract forfeit all rights to re-
ceive direct, counter-cyclical, and 
ACRE program payments on the farm 
for the contract and must refund all 
payments received, plus interest, to 
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